

REFORM IS IN THE PIPELINES: PIPECHINA AND THE RESTRUCTURING OF CHINA'S NATURAL GAS MARKET

BY ERICA DOWNS AND SHENG YAN SEPTEMBER 2020

Key Takeaways

Beijing launched the most ambitious reform of China's oil and natural gas industry in more than two decades with the establishment of the China Oil & Gas Piping Network Corporation (PipeChina) last December. The company is being developed from midstream assets—pipelines, liquified natural gas (LNG) import terminals, and storage facilities—and personnel transferred from China's national oil companies (NOCs).

Beijing expects that its goals of increasing China's domestic and imported natural gas supplies and consumption will be more effectively advanced by having China's midstream infrastructure owned and operated by a single company that provides fair and open access to its pipelines, LNG import terminals, and storage facilities instead of by three NOCs reluctant to grant third-party access to infrastructure.

The specific objectives Beijing intends for PipeChina to further include:

- Growing China's natural gas output by expanding the number of companies involved in the upstream (exploration and production)
- Reducing natural gas prices and increasing natural gas use by creating a more competitive downstream (processing, sales and distribution)
- Developing a unified national pipeline network to more efficiently distribute natural gas around the country

If PipeChina delivers these outcomes—which depends, in part, on the enforcement of third-party access rules—there is likely to be an increasing number of new participants in China's natural gas markets, especially LNG importers, which in turn should create new opportunities for LNG exporters.

Introduction

On December 9, 2019, Beijing legally established a new player in China's oil and natural gas industry, the China Oil & Gas Piping Network Corporation (PipeChina). The company is in



the process of being formed through the transfer of assets and personnel from China's three major national oil companies (NOCs): China National Petroleum Corporation (CNPC), China Petroleum & Chemical Corporation (Sinopec), and China National Offshore Oil Corporation (CNOOC). PipeChina is scheduled to begin operation on September 30, 2020, but it will probably take several years for the company to be fully operational.¹

The establishment of PipeChina is the most ambitious reform of China's oil and natural gas industry undertaken in more than 20 years. The last reform of this magnitude began in 1998, when Beijing orchestrated an asset swap between CNPC, then China's only onshore upstream company and Sinopec, then China's sole downstream company, to create two vertically-integrated oil companies. CNPC and Sinopec subsequently injected most of their best assets into two newly created subsidiaries—PetroChina and Sinopec Corp., respectively—and listed them on stock exchanges in Hong Kong and New York in 2000. CNOOC also listed a newly set up subsidiary, CNOOC Ltd., in Hong Kong and New York in 2001.

PipeChina's creation is part of China's ongoing reform of state-owned enterprises (SOEs). One element of Beijing's SOE reform agenda involves reallocating state-owned assets among SOEs owned by the central government to more effectively advance national interests. This asset reallocation involves both merging central SOEs and forming new conglomerates. The specific objectives of the restructurings vary by economic sector.

In the case of the oil and natural gas industry, Beijing determined that its goals of increasing China's domestic and imported natural gas supplies, developing a unified pipeline network, and creating a more competitive downstream market to lower end-user costs and increase consumption were not being advanced by having the ownership and operation of the country's major pipelines and other midstream infrastructure split between three NOCs that have used their control of that infrastructure and domestic and imported gas supplies to monopolize downstream markets. The unbundling of the NOCs' pipelines to create PipeChina reflects Beijing's view that a truly national pipeline network open to all and under the control of a single company will be more likely to expand China's natural gas supplies and reduce end-user costs by lowering the barriers to entry to China's upstream and downstream for companies other than the NOCs.

If this pipeline reform delivers the outcomes Beijing seeks, it probably will result in an increasing number of new participants in China's natural gas markets. These new participants likely will include new LNG importers. Their emergence, in turn, likely will create new opportunities for natural gas exporters to sell to China.

Whether PipeChina brings about the changes to China's natural gas market sought by Beijing likely will depend in part on three factors. The first is whether China's government develops enforceable rules for third-party access to China's midstream infrastructure. The second is whether the government entity tasked with enforcement, likely the National Energy Administration (NEA), has the power to do so. The third is the extent to which China's NOCs continue to dominate China's natural gas market.

This commentary examines China's largest reform of its oil and natural gas industry in nearly a quarter century in the context of China's restructuring of central SOEs. It explains why Beijing



viewed the ownership and operation of China's midstream infrastructure by China's NOCs as an impediment to the realization of its natural gas reform goals and why Beijing expects PipeChina will be able to deliver better outcomes. It also assesses key factors that likely will determine the extent to which PipeChina will help China's government transform the natural gas market it has into the natural gas market it wants.

A New Player in China's Oil and Gas Industry

PipeChina is one of 97 companies known as central SOEs administered by the State-owned Assets Supervision and Administration Commission (SASAC) of the State Council.² This group of firms also includes CNPC, Sinopec, and CNOOC.³ PipeChina and the three NOCs rank among the 50 "core" central SOEs deemed strategically important to China's national security and economic development which hold vice-ministerial rank.⁴

The senior leadership of PipeChina is almost exclusively comprised of former NOC executives. Seven of the eight top executives at the new company are from CNPC, Sinopec, and CNOOC or their internationally-listed subsidiaries (See Table 1). The company's top two executives, Chairman Zhang Wei and General Manager Hou Qijun, were senior executives at CNPC and PetroChina. The only member of the leadership team not from the oil industry is Chen Pingping, the supervisor of the company's discipline and inspection team. He transferred from the Central Commission for Discipline Inspection of the Communist Party of China, the Party's top anticorruption body.

Table 1: Senior leadership of PipeChina

Name	Positions at PipeChina	Previous positions
Zhang Wei	Chairman	Director and General Manager, CNPC; Vice- Chairman, PetroChina
Hou Qijun	Director and General Manager	Deputy General Manager, CNPC; Executive Director and President, PetroChina
Li Hui	Spokesman	Deputy General Manager, CNOOC
Liu Zhongyun	Deputy General Manager	Chairman of the Board, Sinopec Oilfield Service Corporation
He Zhongwen	Deputy General Manager	Chairman and General Manager, CNOOC Refining and Chemical Company
Jiang Changliang	Deputy General Manager	General Manager, PetroChina Pipeline Company
Wang Dehua	Chief Accountant	Chief Financial Officer, Sinopec Corp.
Chen Pingping	Discipline Inspection and Supervision Team Leader	Deputy Director of the Letters and Calls Office, State Supervision Commission of the Central Commission for Discipline Inspection

Sources: See appendix.



PipeChina will be responsible for the operation of China's major oil and natural gas pipelines, some LNG import terminals and storage facilities and the construction of new midstream infrastructure. According to an unnamed interlocutor from the company who spoke with the Chinese media, PipeChina's responsibilities include:⁷

- Investment in and construction of new oil and natural gas trunk pipelines and some gas storage and peaking facilities
- Interconnection of trunk pipelines and "social pipelines" (i.e., those owned by local governments, industrial zones, regional gas distributors and private companies) to form a national pipeline network
- Pipeline transportation of crude oil, oil products, and natural gas
- Consolidation of transmission coordination of national oil and gas trunk line network dispatching and operations;
- Regular public disclosure of available pipeline transportation and storage capacity
- Provision of fair access to infrastructure to all qualified users

The majority of PipeChina's assets will include the NOCs' long-distance oil and natural gas pipelines and some of their LNG import terminals and storage facilities.8 In 2019, PetroChina owned 76 percent of China's natural gas pipelines, while Sinopec and CNOOC controlled 15 percent and 9 percent, respectively.9 The three NOCs also owned 17 of China's 22 LNG import terminals in 2019, with CNOOC accounting for 60 percent of the country's receiving capacity.10

As of this writing, China's NOCs are in the process of transferring assets to PipeChina. In April 2020, CNOOC reached an agreement with PipeChina on handing over management rights for oil and natural gas infrastructure projects. The assets include oil and gas storage facilities, gas pipelines, and LNG import terminals from CNOOC's subsidiary CNOOC Gas and Power Group. In July 2020, PetroChina and Sinopec Corp. agreed to sell midstream assets valued at \$56 billion to PipeChina. Specifically, PetroChina will transfer its major oil and natural gas pipelines and some of its oil and gas storage facilities and LNG import terminals. Sinopec Corp. will transfer its major crude oil, natural gas, and refined product pipelines and its Beihai LNG import terminal. PetroChina and Sinopec will be paid in cash and equity in PipeChina.

PetroChina will be the largest shareholder in PipeChina with a 29.9 percent stake. Sinopec Corp. will be the second-largest shareholder with a 14 percent stake (including the shares owned by its subsidiary, Sinopec Natural Gas Company), while CNOOC Gas and Power Group will own 2 percent. SASAC and funds owned by China's central government will be the remaining shareholders (see Table 2).



Table 2: PipeChina's shareholding structure

Shareholder	Shareholding (%)
PetroChina	29.90
China Chengtong Holdings Group, Ltd.	12.87
China Reform Holdings Corporation, Ltd.	12.87
National Council for Social Security Fund	10.00
Sinopec Corporation	9.42
China Insurance Investment Co., Ltd.	9.00
Sinopec Natural Gas Company	4.58
SASAC	4.46
CNOOC Gas and Power Group	2.90
CIC International Co., Ltd.	2.00
Silk Road Fund Co., Ltd.	2.00
Total	100.00

Source: PetroChina, "Major Transaction Disposal and External Investment Concerning the Pipeline Business and Assets," Hong Kong Exchanges, July 23, 2020, 16, https://www1.hkexnews.hk/listedco/listconews/sehk/2020/0723/2020072301300.pdf.

PetroChina and Sinopec Corp.'s shareholdings entitle them to seats on PipeChina's board of directors. The board has 11 seats. PetroChina will have two seats, and Sinopec Corp. will have one seat.¹⁶

The Broader Context: Reforming SOEs Through Restructuring

The creation of PipeChina illustrates one component of Beijing's SOE reform agenda: the restructuring of SOEs through the reallocation of state-owned assets among state-owned entities.¹⁷ The goal is to enhance the ability of China's SOEs to advance central government policies.¹⁸ Consequently, changes in Beijing's policy priorities periodically spur changes in the allocation of assets among SOEs. According to SASAC, 22 SOE restructurings involving 41 central SOEs occurred between November 2013—when China's leader Xi Jinping began to outline his vision for SOE reform—and December 2019.¹⁹

These central SOE restructurings involve not only mergers between central SOEs but also the creation of new conglomerates from assets split off from existing firms, examples of which are listed in tables 3 and 4. The objectives of central SOE restructurings vary by industry and the specific firms involved in each restructuring.²⁰ Broad goals include reducing overcapacity, utilizing state capital more efficiently, integrating the upstream and downstream of industrial chains, and creating larger, more competitive firms.



Table 3: Selected central SOE mergers completed since 2013

Date announced	Original SOEs	New SOE
2014	CNR Corporation CSR Corporation	China Railway Rolling Stock Corporation
2015	China Power Investment Corporation State Nuclear Power Technology Corporation	State Power Investment Corporation
2015	China Metallurgical Group Corporation China Minmetals Corporation	China Minmetals Corporation
2015	China Ocean Shipping Group Corporation China Shipping Group Company	China COSCO Shipping Corporation
2015	China Merchants Group Sinotrans &CSC Holdings Company	China Merchants Group
2016	China National Building Materials Group China National Materials Group Corporation	China Construction Materials Group
2016	Baosteel Iron and Steel Group Wuhan Iron and Steel Corporation	BaoWu Steel Group
2017	Shenhua Group China Guodian Group	China Energy Investment Corporation
2018	China National Nuclear Corporation China Nuclear Engineering & Construction Corporation	China National Nuclear Corporation
2019	China Shipbuilding Industry Corporation China State Shipbuilding Corporation	China Shipbuilding Corporation

Sources: See appendix.

Table 4: Selected new central SOEs created since 2013

Date announced	Original SOEs/assets	New SOE
2014	Telecommunications towers of: China Mobile, China Telecom, and China Unicom	China Tower Corp.*
2016	Aircraft engine businesses of: Aviation Industry Corporation of China and Commercial Aircraft Corporation of China	Aero Engine Corporation of China
2019	Midstream assets of: CNOOC, PetroChina and Sinopec Corp.	PipeChina
2020	Assets of the People's Liberation Army in 10 industries including real estate, agriculture, tourism, and hotels	China Rongtong Asset Management Group

^{*}China Tower Corp. is not a central SOE, but more than 70 percent of its shares are owned by central SOEs, including China Mobile, China Telecom, and China Unicom. Sources: See appendix.



The decision to create PipeChina from the midstream assets of China's NOCs dates to the beginning of Xi's tenure as China's leader. Xi's blueprint for economic reform, unveiled in November 2013, laid the groundwork for the birth of the national pipeline company with its goal of separating "networks from operations" in natural monopolies controlled by SOEs.²¹ The State Council's oil and natural gas industry reform plan, released in May 2017, underscored this objective with its call for separating oil and natural gas pipelines from the NOCs and providing third-party access.²² On March 5, 2019, Premier Li Keqiang announced at the National People's Congress that operation and network ownership would be separated in natural monopoly industries.²³ On March 19, 2019, the Central Committee for Deepening Overall Reform, chaired by Xi, approved the establishment of a national pipeline company.²⁴

Beijing's Problems with China's Pipeline Oligopoly

The impetus for the establishment of PipeChina was the central government's assessment that having the ownership of China's pipelines and other midstream infrastructure divided among CNPC, Sinopec, and CNOOC was undermining its objective of creating more competitive upstream and downstream natural gas markets joined by a national pipeline network.²⁵ Beijing wants to increase the number of companies involved in China's upstream to boost China's output of natural gas, especially unconventional gas. It also wants to create a more competitive downstream in a bid to reduce natural gas prices and boost natural gas consumption. Finally, Beijing also wants a truly national pipeline network to efficiently move natural gas from areas of surplus to areas of deficit.

However, the NOCs' use of their pipelines and LNG import terminals to gain and maintain customers for their natural gas supplies, including expensive pipeline and LNG imports, prevented Beijing from transforming its vision for China's natural gas markets into reality. The NOCs are reluctant to grant third parties access to their pipelines and LNG import terminals to avoid losing customers and revenues to companies with lower cost supplies.²⁶ They are also reluctant to forge interconnections between pipelines and LNG terminals that they operate with those operated by their domestic peers for the same reason.²⁷ As a result, from Beijing's perspective, China does not have enough participants in its upstream, enough competition in its downstream, or enough interconnections among the country's midstream infrastructure to increase China's natural gas supply and consumption.

Not Enough Participants in the Upstream

Beijing wants to expand the number of companies in China's upstream to slow the growth of China's dependence on natural gas imports, which is estimated to be 42–45 percent in 2019.²⁸ To this end, in July 2018, President Xi instructed China's oil companies to ramp up domestic oil and natural gas exploration and production to enhance China's supply security.²⁹ The following month, the State Council released its first document promoting the development of China's natural gas industry, which echoed Xi's call for more upstream spending.³⁰ Beijing intends for shale gas to play an increasingly important role in China's gas production because of the country's shale gas potential. Although China has the world's second-largest technically recoverable shale gas resources after the United States, its shale gas output was only 15.5 billion cubic meters (bcm) in 2019, nine percent of China's total output of 176 bcm.³¹



Beijing is unhappy with the dearth of companies other than the NOCs engaged in exploration and production. Indeed, PetroChina, Sinopec Corp. and CNOOC Ltd. accounted for 94 percent of the natural gas and oil produced in China in 2019.³² The three companies also own 97 percent of the exploration rights for China's conventional oil and natural gas.³³

Consequently, the central government's plan for the development of the natural gas industry during the 13th Five-Year Plan period (2016–2020) states that there is insufficient investment in China's upstream, especially in shale gas and other unconventional resources. The plan also notes that some Chinese companies that acquired technology and management experience overseas have been unable to them at home because of restrictions on upstream access.³⁴

One of the reasons companies other than the NOCs have shied away from investing in China's upstream is because PetroChina, which operates most of China's long-distance pipelines, made it difficult for third parties to access them. PetroChina preferred to purchase gas from independent producers at 70–80 percent of the retail value of the gas and then sell it to consumers at the full retail price. This practice enabled PetroChina to earn a profit and prevent other companies from competing for customers.³⁵

The experience of one independent producer of coalbed methane (CBM) in Shanxi Province further illustrates how CNPC's reluctance to allow independent producers access to its pipelines constrains investment by independent companies in China's upstream. The CBM producer sought access to CNPC's Shaanxi-Beijing natural gas pipeline to deliver CBM to industrial consumers in Beijing and Tianjin. CNPC rejected the request on the grounds of insufficient pipeline capacity. As a result, the producer had no choice but to convert the CBM to LNG for delivery by truck to local service stations due to the high cost of truck transport over long distances.³⁶

That said, lack of third-party access to pipelines operated by China's NOCs is not the only reason China's upstream has failed to attract investment. China has challenging geology, including deep reservoirs, faults, and low permeability, all of which add to production costs.³⁷ In addition, China's NOCs probably have already developed most of the best assets onshore and offshore.³⁸

Not Enough Competition in the Downstream

Beijing wants more competition among natural gas sellers in China to lower prices and boost consumption. The Chinese government's objective is to increase the share of natural gas in China's energy mix from around 8 percent in 2019 to 10 percent in 2020 and 15 percent in 2030 in a bid to improve air quality.³⁹ (For comparison, natural gas accounted for 25 percent of global energy consumption in 2019).⁴⁰

China's NOCs have contributed to the lack of competition in the downstream by denying other companies use of their midstream infrastructure. This lack of access in turn limits the supply options available to gas distributors. The NOCs' objective is to prevent companies, especially those with cheaper supplies, from competing against them for customers.⁴¹

PetroChina is a case in point. The company controls the majority of China's natural gas supply



(domestic production plus imports) and China's natural gas pipelines.⁴² PetroChina's import portfolio includes some expensive long-term contracts, including pipeline gas from Central Asia and LNG from Qatar, which probably ranks among the most expensive LNG ever contracted.⁴³ The company routinely loses money on these imports because the price it pays is often higher than the state-set city gate prices at which it can sell the gas in China (see text box). In 2019, PetroChina lost \$4.3 billion on natural gas imports.⁴⁴ Consequently, PetroChina has been reluctant to allow companies with cheaper supplies, such as LNG purchased on the spot market in periods when Asian spot prices are well below China's city gate prices, to avoid making it more difficult to sell its expensive imported gas.

Natural Gas Prices in China

The National Development and Reform Commission (NDRC) sets benchmark city gate (city-level distribution) prices by province for domestic pipeline gas and imported pipeline gas that began delivery before 2015. 45 Buyers and sellers can negotiate prices as much as 20 percent above the benchmark with no floor. 46 (The one exception is Fujian province, where the NDRC stopped setting city gate prices in November 2016 and instead allowed them to be negotiated between the supplier and consumers. 47) The NDRC's objective is to set prices low enough to encourage consumption but high enough to support domestic natural gas production and limit the NOCs' losses from expensive imports.

Prices for LNG offshore production, unconventional gas, direct sales to users, and pipeline imports that commenced after 2015 largely have been liberalized.⁴⁸ However, the price of LNG is influenced by the city gate price in areas where the markets for LNG and pipeline gas overlap.⁴⁹ As a result, China's NOCs generally are unable to sell imported LNG at a price higher than that of the city gate regardless of their import costs. This is also the case for pipeline imports.

The latest edition of the Central Government Pricing Catalogue, which took effect on May 1, 2020, indicates that Beijing intends to abolish city gate prices. The previous edition of the catalogue, which took effect on January 1, 2016, lists "natural gas" as an item subject to price controls. In contrast, the 2020 edition replaces "natural gas" with "oil and natural gas transportation," a change in line with Beijing's plan to maintain control of the midstream while liberalizing the upstream and downstream. However, a footnote to the 2020 catalogue states that the government will temporarily continue to set city gate prices for domestic pipeline gas and imported pipeline gas deliveries that began before the end of 2014 and that prices for both will eventually be set by the market. In the support of the market.

The NOCs' behavior is not the only reason there is limited competition in the downstream. Another factor is that China's city gas companies monopolize markets across China. Three companies—China Gas, ENN and China Resources Gas (CR Gas)—account for 30 percent of the total available gas distribution market, according to Bernstein.⁵²



Not Enough Infrastructure and Not Enough Interconnections

The ownership and operation of China's midstream infrastructure by the three NOCs has also slowed the development of the unified national pipeline network sought by Beijing not only to increase the volume of natural gas supplies available in China but also to efficiently move it around the country, especially during peak demand periods. Specifically, the division of China's midstream among the three NOCs has hampered the development of a national pipeline network in at least three ways:

First, China's NOCs have not built enough storage facilities and pipelines to keep pace with the growth in China's natural gas demand. Central government agencies, notably the NDRC and the NEA, have repeatedly stated that China's inadequate storage facilities are constraining the development of China's natural gas industry.⁵³ For example, according to the NDRC and NEA, as of April 2018, China's natural gas storage was equivalent to 3 percent of its consumption, compared to a global average of 12–15 percent.⁵⁴

The NOCs' underinvestment in natural gas storage is primarily because it has not been profitable to do so.⁵⁵ According to the president of PetroChina's Planning and Engineering Institute, "without government policy support and market-driven pricing, no company would want to invest... as it's expensive to build and costly to operate."⁵⁶ Indeed, the cost of building storage exceeds the state-set residential gas prices in some locations. Beijing is a case in point. In January 2018, the city's residential gas price was RMB 2.28 per cubic meter, whereas the cost for building storage was RMB 3-6 per cubic meter.⁵⁷

China's pipeline construction is also inadequate to support natural gas demand growth. Energy experts often make comparisons with the United States to underscore China's need for more natural gas pipelines because the two countries are of similar geographic size.⁵⁸ For example, in 2018, an official with China's NEA stated that although China's natural gas consumption is one-third of that of the United States, the length of its natural gas trunk pipelines was just one-seventh of that of the United States.⁵⁹

The underinvestment in pipelines by China's NOCs is probably partly due to more attractive investment alternatives. The companies likely found it to be more profitable to develop LNG import terminals to supply natural gas to nearby industrial users, which pay a higher stateset price for natural gas than residential consumers. In addition, as it became increasingly clear that the central government was going to establish a national pipeline company, developing pipelines that ultimately would be transferred to the new company was probably a disincentive to invest in new pipelines.

Second, PetroChina and Sinopec were decidedly unenthusiastic about forging connections among their midstream infrastructure and between their midstream infrastructure and that of CNOOC. From the perspective of PetroChina and Sinopec (and some provincial governments which operate extensive pipeline networks), they had not invested large sums of money in the construction of pipelines across China to secure customers for their natural gas supplies only to risk losing those customers by allowing domestic rivals access to their networks. This maintenance of separate pipeline networks helped PetroChina and Sinopec gain and maintain customers but deprived the central government of the infrastructure interconnections



necessary to efficiently move natural gas supplies from areas of surplus to deficit, such as from southern to northern China during peak winter demand.

Third, the lack of midstream infrastructure interconnections gave rise to another problem, the construction of "repeat" infrastructure that wasted financial and land resources. In Guangdong, one of China's largest gas consuming provinces and the terminus of PetroChina's West-East II pipeline, PetroChina built its own pipeline distribution network to compete with the network being developed by Guangdong Natural Gas Pipeline Company (GNGPC) in the early 2010s. The two pipeline networks overlapped in multiple cities, including Guangzhou, Foshan, Qingyuan, Dongguan and Shenzhen. PetroChina similarly built duplicate pipeline networks in other provinces such as Hubei and Jiangsu to avoid sharing infrastructure and thus customers and revenue with other operators.⁶⁰

The severe natural gas shortages that plagued northern China in the winter of 2017-2018 and left many communities literally out in the cold highlighted how the development and operation of China's midstream infrastructure by its NOCs failed to serve Beijing's interest in ensuring natural gas supply security during periods of peak demand. Indeed, in March 2018, Liu Bingjiang of the Ministry of Environmental Protection (now the Ministry of Ecology and Environment), stated that the twin culprits of the shortages were the lack of pipeline interconnections and the lack of natural gas storage. (Other factors include the aggressive implementation of "coal-to-gas" switching to meet the air pollution reduction targets set by Beijing for the end of 2017, colder than normal winter temperatures, and cutbacks in pipeline gas deliveries from Turkmenistan. The crisis prompted Beijing to coordinate infrastructure interconnections, including between CNOOC's Shenzhen and Dapeng LNG import terminals, the GNGPC, and PetroChina's West-East Pipeline II, which required the reverse flow of the pipeline to deliver natural gas to points north.

The Solution: A New Single Pipeline Operator

The establishment of PipeChina reflects Beijing's view that a pipeline monopoly will be more effective than a pipeline oligopoly in advancing the central government's natural gas goals. The logic is that the concentration of China's midstream assets in a single company that does not produce, import, or sell natural gas will lower the barriers to entry for other firms created by the ownership and operation of pipelines and LNG import terminals by three NOCs also involved in China's upstream and downstream. Specifically, Beijing intends for PipeChina to develop more infrastructure and infrastructure interconnections to create a truly national natural gas pipeline network. It also expects that fair and open access to this pipeline network will increase China's domestic and imported natural gas supplies. Finally, the central government also expects that PipeChina will foster the development of more competitive downstream, which in the longer term should lower prices and boost China's natural gas consumption.

More Infrastructure and More Interconnections: PipeChina has a mandate to develop the infrastructure required to improve the allocation of natural gas resources nationwide. This endeavor entails building some of the pipelines, LNG import terminals, and natural gas storage facilities that have constrained China's ability to meet demand during peak periods. It also entails forging connections between infrastructure previously operated by the NOCs and



provincial governments. In addition, Beijing expects that having a single central SOE in charge of the construction of pipelines will eradicate the development of "repeat pipelines" and the resulting waste of capital and land.⁶⁴

Beijing is backing these goals with new policy support. For example, in April 2020, five central government agencies released measures to spur the development of natural gas storage facilities in response to what they called China's lagging gas storage construction plans. The measures offer a subsidy of up to 30 percent of the total investment. In addition, the measures call for preferential land, tax, and finance policies.⁶⁵

More Players in the Upstream: PipeChina intends to attract more investment in exploration and production from a more diverse group of companies by ensuring fair and open access to China's pipelines. Beijing provided an additional incentive when it released new regulations, effective as of May 1, 2020, to spur the development of a more competitive upstream. First, the regulations abolish the requirement that foreign companies must partner with one of China's NOCs to engage in exploration and production. Foreign (and domestic) firms registered in China with net assets of \$43 million are now allowed to obtain mining permits valid for five years. Second, the regulations have a "use it or lose it" provision that is likely to force the NOCs, which control most of China's oil and natural gas resources, to cede some of their acreage. Specifically, the regulations mandate that extensions in mining permits will be accompanied by a 25 percent reduction in the area covered by the original permit.⁶⁶

More Competition in the Downstream: Beijing regards the creation of PipeChina as key to its efforts to develop a more competitive downstream and lower natural gas prices. In Beijing's view, unbundling pipelines and LNG import terminals from China's NOCs is a necessary step toward generating more competition and further price liberalization. Indeed, Liu Manping of the NDRC's Centre for Price Monitoring argued in a 2019 essay that if Beijing abolished price controls in the absence of midstream reforms to provide third-party access, there would not be enough suppliers to form prices through competition.⁶⁷

The central government expects that by concentrating the NOCs' pipelines and some of their LNG import terminals in the hands of PipeChina and providing fair and open access to them, more companies will be able to sell domestic and imported natural gas to Chinese consumers. The increase in the number of sellers will expand the number of supply options available to distribution companies. The enhanced ability of the gas distributors to comparison shop will put pressure on natural gas suppliers to source the lowest cost supplies, which, over time, should result in lower prices for end users and increased consumption.⁶⁸

There is also an expectation that PipeChina can help lower the cost burden for consumers by harmonizing and reducing pipeline transmission tariffs, building on tariff cuts implemented in 2017.⁶⁹ The NDRC has set transmission tariffs on a pipeline-by-pipeline basis with input from the pipeline operators.⁷⁰ This resulted in a wide range of tariffs, even for pipelines with identical routes.⁷¹ In the first half of 2017, the NDRC reviewed the costs used by the operators in determining the tariffs for 13 interprovincial pipelines.⁷² On September 1 of that year, the NDRC cut the tariffs for the 13 pipelines by an average of 15 percent and also implemented a reduction in city gate prices to pass the tariff reduction to end users.⁷³



Will PipeChina be a Catalyst for Better Outcomes?

The extent to which PipeChina can help grow China's natural gas supplies and consumption by lowering the barriers to entry for firms other than the NOCs to participate in China's natural gas markets is likely to depend in large part on the answers to three questions:

- Will China develop enforceable rules for third-party access?
- Will the NEA have the authority to enforce it?
- How large a role will China's NOCs continue to play in China's natural gas markets?

Whither Third-Party Access?

The provision of third-party access to midstream infrastructure is key to Beijing's efforts to increase the number of participants in China's upstream and to create a more competitive downstream. To this end, China's government has been working to develop rules for third-party access to China's pipelines, LNG import terminals, and storage facilities. Central government agencies have issued a series of documents detailing China's evolving third-party access rules. Each new document seeks to address weaknesses in earlier ones.

The Chinese government has sought to expand third-party access to natural gas infrastructure since February 2014, when the NEA released the "Measures for Regulation of Fair and Open Access to Oil and Gas Pipeline Facilities (for Trial Implementation)" (Trial Measures) for a five-year period. The Trial Measures called for pipeline and facility operators to grant third parties access to their pipelines, storage, and LNG import terminals if there was surplus capacity. However, the Trial Measures did not clearly define "surplus capacity" or how it should be determined. Consequently, it was left up to the operators to determine whether their pipelines and LNG import terminals had surplus capacity, with the result that there was little improvement in the ability of third parties to access infrastructure controlled by the NOCs. Indeed, the NOCs granted use of a handful of LNG import terminals on an ad hoc basis, which effectively prevented third parties from contracting LNG since they did not know if or when they would have access to infrastructure.

On May 24, 2019, the NDRC, NEA, the Ministry of Housing and Urban Development, and the State Administration for Market Regulation published updated guidelines on third-party access, "Measures for Regulation of Fair and Open Access to Oil and Gas Pipeline Facilities" (Measures)," to replace the Trial Measures. The Measures, which will remain in effect for five years, contain some new requirements aimed at broadening third-party access, such as requiring operators to publicly disclose monthly surplus capacity. However, the Measures do not define surplus capacity and appear to continue to let the operators of midstream infrastructure determine how to allocate it. Moreover, the Measures do not stipulate any consequences for noncompliance by the NOCs or other operators and instead only state that the NEA may recommend penalties. So

On April 14, 2020, the NEA issued the "Notification on Doing a Good Job on Work Related to the Calculation of the Surplus Capacity of Oil and Gas Pipeline Network Facilities (Consultation Draft)." It explains how to calculate the spare capacity of pipelines, LNG import terminals, and



natural gas storage facilities.⁸¹ The establishment of unified standards for the calculation of spare capacity to replace the independent calculations done by the NOCs and other pipeline operators is regarded as a precondition for third-party access.⁸²

Whither Enforcement?

Beijing also needs an entity with the authority to enforce third-party access, penalize non-compliance, and resolve disputes to help PipeChina spur the development of more competitive upstream and downstream markets. The series of documents issued by the NEA and other government agencies indicate that the NEA is slated to play this role. For example, the Measures released in May 2019 state that the NEA is responsible for supervising fair and open access to China's midstream infrastructure and that users and operators may ask the NEA to "coordinate" disputes.⁸³

One challenge the NEA may face as an enforcer of China's third-party access rules is that the NOCs may be tempted to influence the operations of PipeChina via the pipeline company's leaders or other personnel transferred from the NOCs.⁸⁴ These concerns about the NOCs' influence are probably most warranted in the case of PetroChina. The company is PipeChina's largest shareholder, holds two seats on PipeChina's board of directors and was the previous employer of PipeChina's top two executives. For example, one observer interviewed for this paper stated that one can imagine a scenario in which the NOCs collude with PipeChina to deny other companies access to the infrastructure that PipeChina operates.⁸⁵ Similarly, a manager at a city gas company interviewed by *Caixin*, a prominent business publication, said, "We are used to dealing with just CNPC, but now we have to talk to PipeChina, too—who knows whether the company would prioritize the needs of giant consumers like Sinopec and CNPC when supply is tight, and cut off our gas for safety reasons?"⁸⁶

Local governments may also make it difficult for the NEA to enforce third-party access. Protectionism and the need to maintain employment have prompted some local governments to form joint ventures with the NOCs to operate pipelines. For example, PetroChina, CNOOC, and Sinopec collectively own 72 percent of the GNGPC.⁸⁷ Local subsidiaries of the NOCs may still be granted priority access to provincial pipeline networks in exchange for assurances of stable supplies of natural gas.

Whither the Role of the NOCs?

How large a role China's NOCs continue to play in China's gas markets likely will influence the extent to which Beijing's goals for increasing China's natural gas supply and consumption are realized because these goals require creating space for companies other than the NOCs. China's leaders have made clear that they want to see more participants in China's upstream, midstream, and downstream. On December 4, 2019, five days before the legal establishment of PipeChina, the Central Committee of the Communist Party of China and the State Council prepared their "Opinions Concerning Creating a Better Development Environment to Support Private Enterprise Reform and Development," which endorses the entrance of private companies into the upstream, midstream, and downstream of China's oil and natural gas industry.⁸⁸



Liu Manping of the NDRC's Centre for Price Monitoring, who has written prolifically about China's midstream reforms, has indicated that if PipeChina delivers the outcomes Beijing seeks, the role of the NOCs in China's natural gas markets will have to shrink. For example, in April 2019, he said, "[W]hen the existing oil and gas companies are stripped of their pipeline networks, their monopoly power and voice in the market will be weakened to a certain extent. This objectively improves the ability of other market players to compete fairly, and market competition will become more intense." In December 2019, he similarly stated that as the number of participants in China's oil and gas industry increases following the creation of PipeChina, "the market concentration of the three major oil and gas companies will be reduced and the market competition will be more adequate."

However, there probably are limits to how much Beijing wants to see the role of China's NOCs reduced. China's leaders will likely want the NOCs to continue to be the dominant players in the upstream because of the importance of domestic oil and natural gas production to supply security. Indeed, Xi's instructions to China's NOCs in July 2018 to increase domestic output to enhance national energy security demonstrate the value to China's leaders of having most of China's oil and natural gas resources concentrated in the hands of its NOCs. Consequently, it seems highly unlikely that other companies would be able to obtain an asset also sought by one of China's NOCs. As a result, companies other than the NOCs that enter China's upstream are likely to be involved in filling in gaps left by the NOCs, such as developing assets that the NOCs have passed over because of their small size.

Meanwhile, China's NOCs are expanding their presence in the downstream. For example, in August 2019, Kunlun Energy, a subsidiary of PetroChina that controls 8 percent of China's gas distribution market, purchased 17 natural gas companies from Jinhong Holding.⁹¹ One year later, in August 2020, Sinopec and Guangxi Guangtou Energy Group formed a joint venture, Guangxi Gas Group, in which Sinopec is the majority shareholder.⁹²

The NOCs' acquisitions of city gas companies are motivated by the sale to PipeChina of their midstream businesses, which have been important sources of income and influence over consumers. This is especially true for PetroChina. The company's natural gas pipeline operations have constituted a substantial portion of its income and helped cushion losses from imported pipeline gas and LNG in recent years. In 2019, for example, PetroChina earned a profit of \$5.2 billion from its pipeline transmission business and lost \$4.3 billion on imported gas. Consequently, PetroChina is eyeing the downstream as a new source of profits.

While the growing presence of PetroChina and Sinopec in the retail business is consistent with Beijing's goal of creating a fully competitive downstream market, their expansion has raised concerns among city gas companies that the NOCs might become the dominant players in the downstream. 95 Specifically, city gas companies worry that the NOCs' control of the majority of domestic and imported gas supplies give them an unfair advantage in the competition for consumers, especially large industrial users. Indeed, PetroChina has bypassed city gas companies and increased its direct sales to end users.

A New Group of LNG Importers⁹⁶

If PipeChina spurs the changes in China's natural gas markets that Beijing seeks, one result is



likely to be an expansion of China's so-called "second-tier" LNG importers. This group already includes gas distributor ENN, power plant operator Huadian, and energy groups such as Jovo. New LNG importers have continued to emerge since China's leaders approved the creation of PipeChina in March 2019. For example, in May 2019, Guangdong Energy, a utility, purchased its first spot cargoes from Malaysia's Petronas for delivery to the CNOOC-operated Dapeng LNG terminal, in which Guangdong Energy is a minority shareholder. The company bought all of its gas from CNOOC before it secured access to the Dapeng terminal. In May 2020 Foran Energy Group made its first direct purchase from the international market.

Meanwhile, incumbent second-tier firms are likely to increase their LNG imports if they can obtain reliable access China's midstream infrastructure. ⁹⁹ In June 2019, for example, a source with China Gas, one of the country's largest city gas companies, said that once the country's LNG import terminals and pipelines are fully open to third parties, "we can purchase LNG directly from the international market by obtaining access to LNG terminals and send [it] to our city pipelines via access to national and provincial pipelines." ¹⁰⁰ Similarly, In June 2020, the president of ENN, Zhang Yuying, said he expects PipeChina will begin operating LNG import terminals by the fourth quarter, which will provide ENN with more opportunities to bid on import slots and take advantage of cheap spot cargoes. ¹⁰¹ In June, spot prices in Asia (JKM) averaged \$2.10 per MMBtu whereas the city gate price in Shanghai was \$8.14 per MMBtu. ¹⁰²

The emergence of new LNG importers, in turn, should create new opportunities for LNG exporters to supply China. Here the rise of China's independent refiners (refineries not whollyowned by the NOCs) as crude oil importers is instructive. Beijing's decision in February 2015 to grant the independents the right to apply for licenses to purchase and process imported crudes created a new class of crude oil importers. In 2017 alone, the independents accounted for 80 percent of the growth in China's crude oil imports. Their emergence as oil importers provided crude exporters with new ways to gain and maintain market share in China. Saudi Aramco, for example, expanded its customers from the NOCs to include independent refiners. Supply deals struck with two independents totaling 800,000 bpd helped Saudi Arabia reclaim its position as China's largest crude oil supplier on an annual basis in 2019.

Conclusion

The establishment of PipeChina highlights a key element of Beijing's SOE reform agenda, the reallocation of assets among central SOEs to enhance their ability to advance the policy priorities of China's leaders. The creation of a new central SOE from the midstream assets of CNPC, Sinopec, and CNOOC reflects Beijing's view that the transformation of China's pipeline oligopoly into a pipeline monopoly will catalyze more investment in the upstream, more competition in the downstream, and a unified national pipeline network, all of which Beijing views as necessary to boost China's natural gas production and consumption. The key to achieving these goals, in the eyes of China's leaders, is to lower the barriers to entry to China's oil and gas industry for companies other than the NOCs. The extent to which PipeChina will deliver the outcomes Beijing seeks will almost certainly depend on several factors, including how China's rules for third-party access to midstream infrastructure evolve, whether the NEA is able to enforce them, and the extent to which Beijing is willing to reduce the role of China's NOCs to create more competitive gas markets.



This new round of reforms to China's oil and natural gas industry is likely to unfold gradually, if history is any guide. For example, Beijing's moves to liberalize natural gas prices date back to 1982. Similarly, rules for third-party access to midstream infrastructure, begun much more recently, are still a work in progress. Consequently, the central government's efforts to transform the natural gas market it has to the one it wants will almost certainly move forward incrementally.

The current situation in which Asian spot LNG prices are substantially lower than the city gate price in Shanghai has created a window of opportunity for China's government to further restructure China's natural gas market to bring regulated domestic gas prices more in line with international prices. Afterall, it is easier to implement reforms that result in lower prices than higher ones. That said, one issue Beijing and the NOCs will have to resolve as transmission contracts are separated from sales contracts is how to deal with the expensive long-term contracts for imported gas, notably pipeline gas from Turkmenistan and LNG from Qatar.¹⁰⁸

Appendix: Sources for Tables 1, 3, and 4

Sources for Table 1

"The latest leadership adjustments of CNPC, Sinopec and CNOOC! (2019-2020) (中石油, 中石化, 中海油最新领导调整情况! (2019-2020); Zhongshiyou, Zhongshihua, Zhonghaiyou zuixin lingdao tiaozheng qingkuang (2019-2020), International Energy Online (国际能源网; Guoji nengyuan wang), March 2, 2020, http://www.in-en.com/article/html/energy-2287761.shtml.

Lin Zi, "China Oil & Gas Piping Network Corporation Registration: The sole shareholder is the State Council and the chairman is Zhang Wei" (国家油气管网集团注册: 唯一股东为国务院 董事长为张伟; Guojia youqi guanwang jituan zhuce: weiyi gudong wei guowuyuan dongshizhang wei Zhang Wei), *Beijing News* (新京报; Xin jing bao), December 10, 2019, http://www.bjnews.com.cn/finance/2019/12/10/659877.html.

Luo Guoping, Huang Kaixi, and Han Wei, "China Unveils New National Pipeline Operator in Key Industry Revamp," *Caixin*, December 10, 2019, https://www.caixinglobal.com/2019-12-10/china-unveils-new-national-pipeline-operator-in-key-industry-revamp-101492339.html.

PetroChina, "About PetroChina: Executive Profile of Hou Qijun," http://www.petrochina.com. cn/ptr/ldjs/201706/fe296f3457284d7a807fc3969f8b2b04.shtml.

"The national pipeline network company was formally established; China takes a key step in deepening oil and gas system reform" (国家管网公司正式挂牌成立 我国深化油气体制改革迈出关键一步; Guojia guanwang gongsi zhengshi guapai chengli; Woguo Shenhua youqi tizhi gaige mai chu guanzhen yi bu), China Central Television (中视网; Zhong shi wang), December 9, 2019, http://jingji.cctv.com/2019/12/09/ARTIFMZobvqQgsMBH6k4YweH191209.shtml.

Peng Qiang and Hou Ruining, "The leadership of the National Oil & Gas Piping Network Corporation comes from the 'three barrels of oil' and the Central Commission for Discipline Inspection" (国家油气管网公司领导层亮相 来自"三桶油"和中纪委; Guojia guanwang gongsi

lingdao ceng liangxiang lai zi "san tong you" he zhongjiwei), *Interface* (界面; Jiemian), December 18, 2019, https://finance.sina.cn/2019-12-18/detail-iihnzahi8304137.d.html.

Sinopec Oilfield Service Corporation, "Resignation of Chairman," December 9, 2019, http://ssc.sinopec.com/sosc/en/investor/interim_report/Documents/20191209/doc_20191209_624742208455.pdf.

"Another state-owned enterprise giant was established, and the leadership is all from 'three barrels of oil'" (又一家央企巨头成立,领导班子全部来自 "三桶油"; You yi jia yangqi jutou cheng li, lingdao banzi dou laizi "san tong you"), *The Observer* (观察者; Guancha zhe), December 9, 2019, https://www.guancha.cn/politics/2019_12_09_527833.shtml?s=zwyxgtjdt.

"Chen Pingping, deputy director of the Office of Public Complaints and Proposals of the National Commission for Discipline Inspection of the Central Commission for Discipline Inspection went to Ordos to investigate and report on the pilot platform for impeaching and reporting." (中央纪委国家监委信访室副主任陈萍萍一行到鄂尔多斯市调研检举举报平台试点工作; Zhongyang jiwei guojia jianwei xinfangshi fu zhuren Chen Pingping Yixing dao E'erduosi shi diaoyan jianju jubao pingtai shidian gongzuo); Xinhua (新华; Xinhua), March 27, 2019, http://www.nmg.xinhuanet.com/nmgwq/erdos/ls/szyw.htm (cached version).

Sources for Table 3

Toh Han Shih, "Train Makers CNR and CSR Set to Merge," *South China Morning Post*, December 31, 2014, https://www.scmp.com/business/article/1671598/train-makers-cnr-and-csr-agree-merge.

Sue Lin-Wong, "China nuclear power firms merge to fuel global clout," Reuters, May 30, 2015, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-nuclear-m-a/china-nuclear-power-firms-merge-to-fuel-global-clout-idUSKBNOOF06W20150530.

Josephine Mason, Winni Zhou, and Ruby Lian, "Minmetals takes over MCC as Beijing reforms state-run firms," Reuters, December 8, 2015, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-cn-metallurgical-m-a-china-minmetals/minmetals-takes-over-mcc-as-beijing-reforms-state-runfirms-idUSKBNOTR10M20151208.

Brenda Goh and Jessica Macy Yu, "China's cabinet approves merger of COSCO, China Shipping," Reuters, December 11, 2015, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-ocean-grp-m-a-china-shipping/chinas-cabinet-approves-merger-of-cosco-china-shipping-idUSKBNOTU18120151211.

Eric Ng, "Another shipping conglomerate born as Beijing approves merger of Sinotrans and China Merchants," *South China Morning Post*, December 29, 2015, https://www.scmp.com/business/companies/article/1896390/another-shipping-conglomerate-born-beijing-approves-merger.

"Moody's: Baosteel's ratings under pressure by announced merger with Wuhan Iron & Steel," Moody's Investors Service, September 23, 2016, https://www.moodys.com/research/Moodys-Baosteels-ratings-under-pressure-by-announced-merger-with-Wuhan--PR_355558?WT.mc_.

"Update 1: China's state construction giants to merge," Reuters, August 23, 2016, https://www.reuters.com/article/china-economy-restructuring/update-1-chinas-state-construction-giants-to-merge-idUSL3N1B419W.

"Fitch Affirms China Shenhua at 'A+' on Announced Merger with Guodian," Reuters, September 21, 2017, https://af.reuters.com/article/africaTech/idAFFit4WXgS8.

Josephine Mason and David Stanway, "China goes nuclear with latest state-brokered power deal," Reuters, January 31, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-power-nuclear/china-goes-nuclear-with-latest-state-brokered-power-deal-idUSKBN1FKOS4.

Zhao Lei, "Two leading shipbuilders merged to form huge company," *China Daily*, October 29, 2019, https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201910/29/WS5db787b0a310cf3e3557412b.html.

Sources for Table 4

Paul Carsten, "Update 1 - China's three state-owned carriers form firm," Reuters, July 11, 2014, Factiva.

China Tower Corp., "Company Profile," https://ir.china-tower.com/en/about/profile.php.

Chun Han Wang, "China Establishes New State-Owned Aircraft-Engine Maker," *Wall Street Journal*, August 28, 2016, https://www.wsj.com/articles/china-establishes-new-state-owned-aircraft-engine-maker-1472397621.

PetroChina, "Major Transaction Disposal and External Investment Concerning the Pipeline Business and Assets," Hong Kong Exchanges, July 23, 2020, 16, https://www1.hkexnews.hk/listedco/listconews/sehk/2020/0723/2020072301300.pdf.

Miao Ye, "Behind the birth of the new central enterprise real estate giant China Rongtong: revitalizing military assets and resources" (新央企地产巨头中国融通诞生背后: 盘活军队资产资源; Xin yangqi dichan jutou Zhongguo rongtong dansheng beihou: panhuo junshi zichanziyuan), *The Paper* (澎湃新闻; Pengpai xinwen), April 10, 2020, https://www.thepaper.cn/newsDetail forward 6897891.

Notes

- 1. "PetroChina, Sinopec transfer \$56bn assets to PipeChina," Argus, July 24, 2020, https://www.argusmedia.com/en/news/2126163-petrochina-sinopec-transfer-56bn-assets-to-pipechina; Eric Ng, "China to boost natural gas production and trim imports, despite glut and pandemic-induced price slump, top distributor says," *South China Morning Post*, June 22, 2020, https://www.scmp.com/business/commodities/article/3090076/china-boost-natural-gas-production-and-trim-imports-despite.
- 2. State-owned Assets Supervision and Administration Commission, "List of Central State-owned Enterprises" (央企名录; Yangqi minglu), June 5, 2020, http://wap.sasac.gov.cn/n2588035/n2641579/n2641645/c4451749/content.html.



- 3. State-owned Assets Supervision and Administration Commission, "List of Central State-owned Enterprises" (央企名录; Yangqi minglu).
- 4. "Vice-ministerial ranked PipeChina: Asset boundaries to be determined, three major problems to be solved, challenges facing supervision" (副部级央企国家管网公司:资产边界 待定,三大难题待解,监管面临考验; Fubuji yangqi guojia guanwang gongsi: zichan bianjie daiding, san da nan ti dai jie, jianguan mianlin kaoyan), Caijing (财经; Caijing), December 9, 2019, https://new.qq.com/omn/20191209/20191209AOOK8OOO.html; "How Beijing Governs SOEs," Plenum China, January 13, 2020.
- 5. "The latest leadership adjustments of CNPC, Sinopec and CNOOC! (2019-2020) (中石油, 中石化, 中海油最新领导调整情况! (2019-2020); Zhongshiyou, Zhongshihua, Zhonghaiyou zuixin lingdao tiaozheng qingkuang (2019-2020), International Energy Online (国际能源网; Guoji nengyuan wang), March 2, 2020, https://www.in-en.com/article/html/energy-2287761.shtml.
- 6. "Chen Pingping, deputy director of the Office of Public Complaints and Proposals of the National Commission for Discipline Inspection of the Central Commission for Discipline Inspection went to Ordos to investigate and report on the pilot platform for impeaching and reporting" (中央纪委国家监委信访室副主任陈萍萍一行到鄂尔多斯市调研检举举报平台试点工作; Zhongyang jiwei guojia jianwei xinfangshi fu zhuren Chen Pingping Yixing dao E'erduosi shi diaoyan jianju jubao pingtai shidian gongzuo); Xinhua (新华; Xinhua), March 27, 2019, http://www.nmg.xinhuanet.com/nmgwq/erdos/ls/szyw.htm. (cached version).
- 7. Liu Yangyang, "Promote the high-quality development of the oil and gas industry-Interview with the relevant person in charge of the national pipeline network company" (促进油气行业高质量发展 --专访国家管网公司有关负责人; Cujin youqi hangye gao zhiliang fazhan zhuanfang guojia guanwang gongsi youguan fuzeren), Xinhua, (新华社, Xinhua she), December 9, 2019, http://www.gov.cn/xinwen/2019-12/09/content_5459633.htm.
- 8. "The National Pipeline Network Company is Unveiled; Oil and Gas Marketization Reform Steps into Deep Waters" (国家管网公司揭开面纱 油气市场化改革步入深水区; Guojia guanwang gongsi jiekai miansha youqi shichanghua gaige bu ru shen shui qu), *Beijing Daily* (北京日报; Beijing ribao), December 10, 2019, http://www.xinhuanet.com/fortune/2019-12/10/c_1125327873.htm.
- 9. Jenny Yang, "China's gas market midstream reform: true transformation will take time," IHS Markit, June 12, 2019, https://ihsmarkit.com/research-analysis/chinas-gas-market-midstream-reform.html.
- 10. "Factbox China's LNG import terminals and storage facilities," Reuters, August 16, 2019, Factiva.
- 11. Muyu Xu and Shivani Singh, "China's CNOOC signs pipeline assets transfer agreement with PipeChina," Reuters, April 1, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-gas-pipeline-cnooc/chinas-cnooc-signs-pipeline-assets-transfer-agreement-with-pipechina-idUSKBN21KOAO.
- 12. PetroChina, "Major Transaction Disposal and External Investment Concerning the Pipeline

Business and Assets," Hong Kong Exchanges, July 23, 2020, 16, https://www1.hkexnews. hk/listedco/listconews/sehk/2020/0723/2020072301300.pdf.

- 13. PetroChina, "Major Transaction Disposal," 2.
- 14. China Petroleum & Chemical Corporation, "Major Transaction and Discloseable Transaction Announcement: Disposal of Assets and External Investment," Hong Kong Exchanges, July 23, 2020, https://www1.hkexnews.hk/listedco/listconews/sehk/2020/0723/2020072301406.pdf.
- 15. PetroChina, "Major Transaction Disposal," 16.
- 16. PetroChina, "Major Transaction Disposal," 7; China Petroleum & Chemical Corporation, "Major Transaction and Discloseable Transaction Announcement: Disposal of Assets and External Investment," 7.
- 17. For a brief discussion of the main elements, see Daniel H. Rosen, Wendy Leutert, and Shan Guo, "Missing Link: Corporate Governance in China's State Sector," An Asia Society Special Report with Rhodium Group, November 5, 2018, 23–27, https://asiasociety.org/sites/default/files/inline-files/ASNC_Rhodium_SOEReport.pdf.
- 18. State Council, "Guiding Opinions of the General Office of the State Council on Promoting the Structural Adjustment and Reorganization of Central Enterprises" (国务院办公厅关于推动中央企业结构调整与重组的指导意见; Guowuyuan bangong ting guanyu tuidong Zhongyang qiye jiegou tiaozheng yu chongzu de zhidao yijian), July 26, 2016, http://www.gov.cn/zhengce/content/2016-07/26/content_5095050.htm.
- 19. "Weng Jieming: The merging and restructuring of enterprises shall focus on their key areas in order to increase their competitiveness" (翁杰明:企业重组整合要做强做优主业 提升竞争优势; Weng Jieming: qiye chongzu zhenghe yao zuo qiang zuo you zhuye tisheng jingzheng youshi), December 20, 2019, http://www.sasac.gov.cn/n2588030/n2588924/c13209122/content.html; Zhong Nan, "Mergers of central SOEs to gather pace this year," *China Daily*, July 17, 2019, https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201907/17/WS5d2e73fea3105895c2e7dd44.html.
- 20. Interview with former SASAC chairman Xiao Yaqing in "For SOEs, reform should always be kept in mind," China Global Television Network, March 1, 2019, https://news.cgtn.com/news/3d3d674e32456a4d32457a6333566d54/index.html.
- 21. Central Committee of the Communist Party of China, "Decision of the Central Committee of the Communist Party of China on Some Major Issues Concerning Comprehensively Deepening Reforms" (中共中央关于全面深化改革若干重大问题的决定; Zhonggong Zhongyang guanyu quanmian Shenhua gaige ruogan zhongda wenti de jueding), November 15, 2013, http://www.gov.cn/jrzg/2013-11/15/content 2528179.htm.
- 22. The Central Committee of the Communist Party of China and the State Council issued the "Several Opinions on Deepening the Reform of the Oil and Gas System" (中共中央 国务院印发 "关于深化石油天然气体制改革的若干意见"; Zhonggong zhongyang Guowuyuan Shenhua shiyou tianranqi tizhi gaiege de ruogan yijian), Xinhua News Agency (新华社; Xinhua she),



- May 21, 2017, http://www.gov.cn/zhengce/2017-05/21/content_5195683.htm.
- 23. "Full Text: Report on the Work of the Government," Xinhua, March 16, 2019, http://english.www.gov.cn/premier/speeches/2019/03/16/content 281476565265580.htm.
- 24. "The Central Commission on Deepening Reform passed the oil and gas pipeline network reform plan, speeding up the establishment of a national pipeline network company" (中央 深改委会议通过油气管网改革方案,国家管网公司组建提速; Zhongyang shen gai huiyi tongguo youqi guanwang gaige fangan, guojia guanwang gongsi tisu), Sohu (搜狐; Souhu), March 20, 2019, https://www.sohu.com/a/302475341_260616.
- 25. This paragraph is based on Liu Yangyang, "Promote the high-quality development of the oil and gas industry"; The Central Committee of the Communist Party of China and the State Council issued 'Several Opinions on Deepening the Reform of the Oil and Gas System'" (中共中央 国务院印发 (关于深化石油天然气体制改革的若干意见; Zhonggong Zhongyang Guowuyuan yinfa (Guanyu Shenhua shiyou tianranqi tizhi gaige ruogan yijian)), Xinhua (新华社, Xinhua she).
- 26. "China's State Giants Go Slow on Open Access," World Gas Intelligence, November 9, 2016, Factiva.
- 27. Zi Chen, "Behind the suspension of "coal to gas" switching: record high gas prices and gas shortages" (暂停 "煤改气"的背后: 天然气价创新高, 气荒来袭; Zanting "mei gai qi" de beihou: tianranqi jia chuang xing gao, qi huang lai xi); *Economic Observer* (经济观察报; Jingji gauncha bao), December 8, 2017, http://m.eeo.com.cn/2017/1208/318523.shtml.
- 28. "China's natural gas industry performed well in 2019" (2019年我国天然气行业表现亮眼; 2019 nian woguo tianranqi hangye biaoxian liang yan), CNPC News Center (中石油新闻中心, Zhongguo shiyou xinwen zhongxin), May 9, 2020, http://news.cnpc.com.cn/system/2020/05/09/001774376.shtml; Liu Xiaohui, "Domestic oil and gas production stopped falling and slightly increased in 2019" (2019年国内油气产量止降微增; 2019 nian guonei youqi chanliang zhi jiang wei zeng), *China Mining News* (中国矿业报, Zhongguo kuangye bao), January 21, 2020, httm+&cd=1&hl=en&ct=clnk&gl=us.
- 29. Zhao Guobing and Zhang Yi, "Implement Important Instructions, Create a Win-Win Situation and Initiate a New Phase in Exploration and Development--China National Offshore Oil Corporation Strives to Increase Domestic Offshore Oil and Natural Gas Exploration and Development Efforts to Ensure National Energy Security" (落实重要批示创新共赢形式 开创勘探开发新局面—中国海油奋力加大国内海上油气勘探开发力度,保障国家能源安全; Luoshi zhongyao pishi chuangxin gong ying xingshi kaichuang kantan kaifa xin jumian—Zhongguo haiyou fenli jiada guonei haishang youqi kantan kaifa lidu, baozhang guojia nengyuan anquan), China5e (中国能源网; Zhongguo nengyuan wang), January 17, 2019, http://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:qXFY14oMDQAJ:www.cnenergynews.cn/yq/201901/t20190117_752398.html&hl=en&gl=us&strip=1&vwsrc=0.

- 30. Feng Hao, "Earthquakes linked to fracking cause controversy in China," China Dialogue, November 4, 2019, https://www.chinadialogue.net/article/show/single/en/11183-Earthquakes-linked-to-fracking-cause-controversy-in-China; State Council, "State Council Opinions on Promoting the Coordinated and Stable Development of Natural Gas" (国务院关于促进天然气协调稳定发展的若干意见; Guowuyuan guanyu cujin tianranqi xietiao wending fazhan ruogan yijian), August 30, 2018, https://www.gov.cn/zhengce/content/2018-09/05/content-5319419.htm.
- 31. US Energy Information Administration, "Assumptions to the Annual Energy Outlook 2020: Oil and Gas Supply Module," January 2020, 5, https://www.eia.gov/outlooks/aeo/assumptions/pdf/oilgas.pdf; US Energy Information Administration, "World Shale Resource Assessments," September 24, 2015, https://www.eia.gov/analysis/studies/worldshalegas/; Sebastian Lewis, "Insight from Shanghai: can shale gas secure China's energy security?" S&P Global Platts, April 28, 2020, https://blogs.platts.com/2020/04/28/shale-gas-china-energy-security/.
- 32. "Table 1: China's crude oil production, 2014-2019" (表1 2014-2019年中国石油产量; Biao 1 2014-2019 nian Zhongguo yuanyou chanliang), *International Petroleum Economics* (国际石油经济; Guoji shiyou jingji), vol. 28, no. 4 (2020), 103, China Academic Journals; and "Table 2: China's natural gas production, 2014-2019" (表2 2014-2019年中国天然气产量; Biao 2 2014-2019 nian Zhongguo tianranqi chanliang), *International Petroleum Economics* (国际石油经济; Guoji shiyou jingji), vol. 28, no. 4 (2020), 104, China Academic Journals.
- 33. Gao Ge, "Private enterprises go upstream to oil and natural gas exploration; what obstacles still need to be overcome? | Private enterprises break down barriers" (民企溯流油气勘探开发领域,还需迈过哪些槛? | 民企破壁; Minqi su liu youqi kantan kaifa lingyu, hai xu maiguo nei xie kan? | Minqi po bi); *Economic Observer* (经济观察网; Economic Observer Online), January 10, 2020, http://m.eeo.com.cn/2020/0110/373714.shtml.
- 34. National Development and Reform Commission, "The 13th Five-year Plan for Natural Gas Development" (天然气发展"十三五"规划; Tianranqi fazhan "shi san wu" guihua), 7, http://www.gov.cn/xinwen/2017-01/19/content_5161260.htm.
- 35. Chen Aizhu and David Stanway, "China considers pipeline reform to boost gas supply," Reuters, November 22, 2013, https://www.reuters.com/article/china-reform-pipeline-idUSL3NOIP1XL20131122.
- 36. "PetroChina sources say unbundling pipeline networks is unrealistic: a new company could become a new monopoly" (中石油人士称分拆管网不现实: 新公司或成新垄断体; Zhongshiyou renshi cheng fen chai guanwang bu shixian: xin gongsi huo cheng xin longduan ti), *21st Century Business Herald* (21世纪经济报道; 21 shiji jingji daobao), October 31, 2013, http://finance.sina.com.cn/chanjing/cyxw/20131031/023417171616.shtml.
- 37. Email from Philip Andrews-Speed, July 8, 2020; Meng Meng and Chen Aizhu, "BP latest oil major to exit China's shale gas after poor drilling results," Reuters, April 11, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-shale-bp/bp-latest-oil-major-to-exit-chinas-shale-gas-after-poor-drilling-results-idUSKCN1RN11R.

- 38. Chen Aizhu and Meng Meng, "China opens up oil and gas exploration, production for foreign, domestic firms," Reuters, January 8, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-oil-mining/china-opens-up-oil-and-gas-exploration-production-for-foreign-domestic-firms-idUSKBN1Z806Q; and "Chinese independents walk away from shale gas," <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-oil-mining/china-opens-up-oil-and-gas-exploration-production-for-foreign-domestic-firms-idUSKBN1Z806Q; and "Chinese independents walk away from shale gas," <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-oil-mining/china-opens-up-oil-and-gas-exploration-production-for-foreign-domestic-firms-idUSKBN1Z806Q; and "Chinese independents walk away from shale gas," <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-oil-mining/china-opens-up-oil-and-gas-exploration-production-for-foreign-domestic-firms-idUSKBN1Z806Q; and "Chinese independents walk away from shale gas," <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-oil-mining/china-opens-up-oil-and-gas-exploration-production-for-foreign-domestic-firms-idUSKBN1Z806Q; and "Chinese independents walk away from shale gas," <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-oil-mining/china-opens-up-oil-and-gas-exploration-production-for-foreign-domestic-firms-idus-up-oil-and-gas-exploration-production-for-foreign-domestic-firms-idus-up-oil-and-gas-exploration-gas-explor
- 39. BP Statistical Review of World Energy 2020, 9, https://content/dam/bp/business-sites/en/global/corporate/pdfs/energy-economics/statistical-review/bp-stats-review-2020-full-report.pdf; and David Sandalow, Guide to Chinese Climate Policy 2019, Center on Global Energy Policy, Columbia University, September 2019, 83, https://energypolicy.columbia.edu/sites/default/files/file-uploads/Guide%20to%20Chinese%20Climate%20Policy_2019.pdf.
- 40. BP Statistical Review of World Energy 2020, 9.
- 41. "China's State Giants Go Slow on Open Access," World Gas Intelligence, November 9, 2016, Factiva.
- 42. Neil Beveridge, "Asia-Pac Oil & Gas: China pipeline reform details announced. Positive for the sector with market-friendly valuations," Bernstein, July 24, 2020, 9.
- 43. Nikos Tsafos, "How is China Securing its LNG Needs?" Center for Strategic and International Studies, January 9, 2019, https://www.csis.org/analysis/how-china-securing-its-Ing-needs; and email from Nikos Tsafos, July 8, 2020.
- 44. PetroChina Company Limited, 2019 Annual Report, 29, http://www.petrochina.com.cn/ptr/ndbg/202004/a11e316ca2bd49bab9e2a55a58c02add/files/3a74f5fb90284053ac786919340f41b0.pdf.
- 45. National Development and Reform Commission, "Central Government Pricing Catalogue" (中央定价目录; Zhongyang dingjia mulu), March 13, 2020, https://www.ndrc.gov.cn/xxgk/zcfb/fzggwl/202003/t20200316_1223371.html.
- 46. Fitch: China's Natural Gas Price Cut to Narrow CNPC's Margin, Boost Demand," Reuters, November 19, 2015, Factiva.
- 47. Monica Sun and James Zhang, "China," in David L. Shwartz, ed., *The Energy Regulation and Markets Review, Seventh Edition* (Law Business Research, Ltd., 2018), 114, https://www.herbertsmithfreehills.com/file/27346/download?token=WYAJDeHe.
- 48. National Development and Reform Commission, "Central Government Pricing Catalogue (2020)."
- 49. International Energy Agency, Gas Market Liberalisation Reform: Key insights from international experience and the implications for China (IEA, 2019), 24.
- 50. National Development and Reform Commission, "Central Government Pricing Catalogue" (中央定价目录; Zhongyang dingjia mulu), October 8, 2015, https://www.ndrc.gov.cn/xxgk/zcfb/fzggwl/201510/t20151020_960806.html.



- 51. National Development and Reform Commission, "Central Government Pricing Catalogue (2020)."
- 52. Neil Beveridge, Brian Ho and Jenny Ku, "Asia-Pac Oil and Gas: China pipeline reform details announced. Positive for the sector with market friendly valuations," Bernstein, July 24, 2020, 9.
- 53. See, for example, National Development Reform Commission, "Implementation Opinions on Accelerating the Construction of Natural Gas Storage Capacity" (关于加快推进天然气储备能力建设的实施意见; Guanyu jiakuai tuijin tianranqi chubei nengli de shishi yijian), April 10, 2020, http://www.gov.cn/zhengce/zhengceku/2020-04/26/content_5506189.htm; and National Development and Reform Commission, "Notice on Issuing the Opinions on Accelerating the Construction of Gas Storage Facilities and Improving the Market Mechanism for Gas Storage and Peak-shaving Auxiliary Services" (印发"关于加快储气设施建设和完善储气调峰辅助服务市场机制的意见"的通知; Yinfa "Guanyu jiakuai chubei sheshi jianshe he wanshan chuqi tiao feng fuzhu fuwu shichang jizhi de yijian" de tongzhi), April 26, 2018, https://www.ndrc.gov.cn/xxgk/zcfb/ghxwj/201804/t20180427_960946.html.
- 54. National Development and Reform Commission, "Notice on Issuing the Opinions on Accelerating the Construction of Gas Storage Facilities."
- 55. National Development and Reform Commission, "The NDRC held a press conference on the construction of the natural gas supply, storage and marketing system" (发改委就天然 气产供储销体系建设举行发布会; Fagaiwei jiu tianranqi chan gong chu xiao tixi jianshe juxing fabuhui), State Council Information Office, April 27, 2018, http://www.scio.gov.cn/m/xwfbh/gbwxwfbh/fzggw/Document/1628460/1628460.htm.
- 56. Chen Aizhu, "After winter gas crunch, China pumps for underground storage," Reuters, April 11, 2018, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-pollution-gas-storage/after-winter-gas-crunch-china-pumps-for-underground-storage-idUSKBN1HI3EW#:~:text=China%20is%20aiming%20to%20turn,air%20in%20the%20country's%20north.
- 57. Han Shulin and Shen Xiaobo, "How to Solve the Gas Shortage Dilemma" (气荒困境何解; Qi huang kunjing he jie), *Caijing* (财经; Caijing), January 8, 2018, http://magazine.caijing.com.cn/20180108/4390458.shtml.
- 58. According to the CIA's World Factbook, China's land area is 9,326,410 square km and the United States' is 9,147,593 square km. See Central Intelligence Agency, "East/Southeast Asia: China," World Factbook, https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook, "North America: United States," https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/us.html.
- 59. "Natural gas: more exploration, more storage, more for livelihood" (天然气 多探多储多为民生; Tianranqi duo tan duo chu duo wei minsheng), *People's Daily* (人民日报; Renmin ribao), September 6, 2018, http://www.gov.cn/zhengce/2018-09/06/content 5319634.htm.
- 60. "Pipeline Monopoly 'icebreaker' to determine the energy 'big picture'" (管网垄断"破冰" 谋定能源"大局"; Guanwang longduan 'pobing' mouding nengyuan 'daju'"), *China Economic*

- Herald (中国经济导报; Zhongguo jingji daobao), November 21, 2013, http://www.cnenergy.org/yw/201311/t20131127_11517.html.
- 61. "Liu Bingjiang: The main causes of the gas shortage are the incomplete natural gas pipeline network and storage facilities" (刘炳江: 气荒主因在天然气运输管网、储存设施不完善; Liu Bingjiang: qihuang Zhuyin zai tianranqi yunshu guanwang, chucun bu wanshan), *Caixin* (财新网; Caixin wang), March 14, 2018, http://topics.caixin.com/2018-03-14/101220927.html.
- 62. David Sandalow, Akos Losz, and Sheng Yan, "A Natural Gas Giant Awakens: China's Quest for Blue Skies Shapes Global Markets," Center on Global Energy Policy, Columbia University, June 27, 2018, https://energypolicy.columbia.edu/sites/default/files/file-uploads/China%20Nat%20Gas%20Commentary CGEP June%202018 FINAL.pdf.
- 63. "CNPC and CNOOC join forces to 'guarantee supply'; a provincial natural gas pipeline network reverse flows into the national pipeline network for the first time" (中石油、中海油联手 "保供", 省级天然气管网首次反输国家主干管网; Zhong shiyou, Zhonghaiyou lianshou "bao gong", sheng tianranqi guanwang shouci fanshu guojia zhugan guanwang), *Energy Observer* (南方能源观察; nanfang nengyuan guancha), December 19, 2017, http://www.energynews.com.cn/show-55-11715-1.html.
- 64. Liu Yangyang, "Promote the high-quality development of the oil and gas industry."
- 65. National Development and Reform Commission, Ministry of Finance, Ministry of Natural Resources, National Energy Agency, and Ministry of Housing and Urban Development Implementation, Opinions on Accelerating the Construction of Natural Gas Reserve Capacity (关于加快推进天然气储备能力建设的实施意见; Guanyu jiakuai tuijin tianranqi chubei nengli jianshe de shishi yijian), April 10, 2020, https://www.ndrc.gov.cn/xxgk/zcfb/tz/202004/t20200414_1225639.html; and Cindy Liang and Shermaine Ang, "China likely to miss 2020 gas storage targets amid COVID-19, incomplete reforms," Platts, May 5, 2020, https://www.spglobal.com/platts/en/market-insights/latest-news/natural-gas/050520-china-likely-to-miss-2020-gas-storage-targets-amid-covid-19-incomplete-reforms.
- 66. Ministry of Land and Resources, "Opinions of the Ministry of Natural Resources on Several Issues to Promote the Reform of Mineral Resources Management (Trial Measures)" (自然资源部关于推进矿产资源管理改革若干事项的意见 (试行); Ziran ziyuan bu guanyu tuijin kuangchan ziyuan guanli gaige ruogan shixiang de yijian (shixing)), December 31, 2019, http://gi.mnr.gov.cn/202001/t20200109_2497042.html; and Chen Aizhu and Muyu Xu, "China opens up oil and gas exploration."
- 67. "Liu Manping: Opportunities, Challenges and Policy Recommendations for the Establishment of a National Pipeline Company" (刘满平:组建国家管网公司的机遇、挑战及政策建议; Liu Manping: zujian guojia guanwang gongsi de jihui, tiaozhan ji zhengce jianyi), *Energy Observer* (南方能源观察; Nanfang nengyuan guancha), April 4, 2019, http://www.ciotimes.com/martenergy/172195.html.
- 68. "NDRC's Liu Manping: Give priority to solving the problems of asset transfer and operation rules" (发改委刘满平: 优先解决资产划转与运营规则制定问题; Fagaiwei Liu Manping: Youxian

jiejue zichan hua zhuan yu yunying guize zhiding wenti), December 9, 2019, https://finance.sina.cn/china/cjpl/2019-12-09/detail-iihnzhfz4622176.d.html?cre=tianyi&mod=wpage&loc=17&r=32&rfunc=88&tj=none&tr=32&wm=4007; "The national pipeline company is ready to launch: ENN Group and other companies accelerate the integration of resources and establish their positions" (国家管网公司呼之欲出 新奥集团等加速整合资源卡位; Guojia guanwang gongsi huzhiyuchu; Xinao jituan deng jiasu zhenghe ziyuan "kala"), 21st Century Business Herald (21世纪经济导报; 21 shiji jingji daobao), September 4, 2019, https://finance.sina.com.cn/roll/2019-09-04/doc-iicezueu3231703.shtml; and "Liu Manping: Opportunities, Challenges and Policy Recommendations for the Establishment of a National Pipeline Company" (刘满平: 组建国家管网公司的机遇, 挑战及政策建议; Liu Manping: zujian guojia guanwang gongsi de jihui, tiaozhan ji zhengce jianyi), Energy Observer (南方能源观察; Nanfang nengyuan guancha), April 4, 2019, https://www.ciotimes.com/martenergy/172195.html.

- 69. On the expectation of further transmission tariff reductions, see Eric Ng, "China to boost natural gas production and trim imports, despite glut and pandemic-induced price slump, top distributor says," *South China Morning Post*, June 22, 2020, https://www.scmp.com/business/commodities/article/3090076/china-boost-natural-gas-production-and-trim-imports-despite.
- 70. Chrissy Huang, "China Natural Gas Industry and Midstream Reform," Bank of Tokyo-Mitsubishi UFJ, February 2017, 11, https://www.bk.mufg.jp/report/indexpt2017/China_Natural_Gas_Industry_and_Midstream_Reform.pdf.
- 71. "China Puts Forward New Gas Transit Rules, LNG Intelligence, August 18, 2016, Factiva.
- 72. Luo Guoping and Huang Kaixi, "Long-distance natural gas pipeline cost supervision and review completed, transportation fee reduced by 15%" (天然气长输管道成本监审完成 管输费降 15%; Tianranqi changshu guandao chengben jian shen wancheng guanshu feijiang 15%), *Caixin* (财新; Caixin), August 31, 2017, http://m.other.caixin.com/m/2017-08-31/101139419.html.
- 73. "Fitch: China Gas Tariff Cut to Boost Demand; Mixed Impact on Industry," Reuters, September 4, 2017, Factiva.
- 74. National Energy Administration, "Notice of the National Energy Administration on Issuing "Measures for Fair and Open Supervision of Oil and Gas Pipeline Network Facilities (Trial)" (国家能源局关于印发 "油气管网设施公平开放监管办法" (试行) 的通知; Guojia nengyuan ju guanyu yinfa "Youqi guanwang sheshi gongping kaifang jianguan banfa (shixing) de tongzhi), February 13, 2014, http://zfxxgk.nea.gov.cn/auto92/201402/t20140224 1768.htm.
- 75. Monica Sun, Calvin Ho, and Hilary Lau, "China enacts new measures for third-party access scheme," June 7, 2019, https://www.lexology.com/library/detail.aspx?g=66cb3389-8154-4a74-be41-f69e0615ff8b.
- 76. Monica Sun, Calvin Ho, and Hilary Lau, "China enacts new measures for third-party access scheme."
- 77. SIA Energy, "China's Gas Pipeline Tariff Reform," August 25, 2016, 5, https://lnghub.biz/wp-

- <u>content/uploads/2016/11/SIA-Commentary_Pipeline-Tariff-Reform.pdf; and conversation</u> with oil industry analyst, July 1, 2020.
- 78. National Development and Reform Commission, National Energy Agency, Ministry of Housing and Urban Development, and State Administration for Market Regulation, "Measures for Regulation of Fair and Open Access to Oil and Gas Pipeline Facilities" (油气管网设施公平开放监管办法; Youqi guanwang sheshi gongping kaifa jianguan banfa), May 24, 2019, http://www.gov.cn/xinwen/2019-06/02/content 5396824.htm.
- 79. Monica Sun, Calvin Ho, and Hilary Lau, "China enacts new measures for third-party access scheme."
- 80. Ibid.
- 81. National Energy Administration, "National Energy Administration publishes Notice on the work related to the calculation of surplus capacity of oil and gas pipeline network facilities (consultation draft)" (国家能源局发布 (关于做好油气管网设施剩余能力测算相关工作的通知) (征求意见稿); Guojia nengyuanju fabu (guanyu zuo hao youqi guanwang sheshi shengyu nengli cesuan xiangguan gongzuo de tongzhi (zhengqiu yijian gao)), April 15, 2020, http://www.nea.gov.cn/2020-04/14/c 138974511.htm.
- 82. Gao Ge, "Fair and open access to oil and gas pipeline network facilities is one step closer: the solicitation of opinions on the standard procedure for calculating spare capacity begins" (油气管网设施公平开放更近一步: 剩余能力测算标准程序开始征求意见; Youqi guanwang sheshi gongping kaifang geng jin yibu: shengyu nengli cesuan biaozhun chengxu kaishi zhengqiu yijian), *Economic Observer Online* (经济观察网; Jingji guancha wang), April 14, 2020, http://www.eeo.com.cn/2020/0414/381021.shtml.
- 83. Monica Sun, Calvin Ho, and Hilary Lau, "China enacts new measures for third-party access scheme."
- 84. Philip Andrews-Speed and Lixia Yao, "The Reform and Regulation of China's Oil and Gas Pipeline Network," *Oil, Gas & Energy Law Intelligence*, vol. 17, no. 5 (November 2019).
- 85. Telephone interview with expert on China's economy, May 5, 2020.
- 86. Lu Yutong and Flynn Murphy, "Five Things to Know About the Titan Reshaping China's Energy Landscape," *Caixin*, July 29, 2020, https://www.caixinglobal.com/2020-07-29/five-things-to-know-about-the-titan-reshaping-chinas-energy-landscape-101586135.html.
- 87. "After the establishment of the national pipeline network company, how should provincial pipeline network companies be reformed?" (国家管网公司成立后,该如何改革省级管网公司?; Guojia guanwang gongsi chengli hou, gai he gaige shengji guanwang gongsi?), *Natural Gas and Law* (天然气与法律; tianranqi yu falü), August 23, 2019, https://www.china5e.com/news/news-1068014-1.html.
- 88. "CCP Central Committee and the State Council Opinions Concerning Creating a Better Development Environment to Support Private Enterprise Reform and Development"

- (中共中央 国务院关于营造更好发展环境支持民营企业改革发展的意见; Zhonggong zhongyang Guowuyuan guanyu yingzao geng hao fazhan huanjing zhichi minying qiye fazhan de yijian), December 4, 2019, http://www.gov.cn/zhengce/2019-12/22/content_5463137.htm.
- 89. "Liu Manping: Opportunities, Challenges and Policy Recommendations for the Establishment of a National Pipeline Company."
- 90. Yu Yujin, "PipeChina's 'mansion is completed'; PetroChina's voice is weakened" (国家管网 "大厦落成" 中石油话语权减弱; Guojia guanwang 'daxia luocheng' Zhongshiyou huayuquan jianruo), *China Times* (华夏时报; Huaxia shibao), December 17, 2019, https://finance.sina.com.cn/stock/s/2019-12-17/doc-iihnzahi8217505.shtml.
- 91. Kunlun Energy Company Limited, "Voluntary Announcement in relation to Acquisition of Equity Interests in 17 Companies of Jinhong Holding," October 19, 2019, http://www.kunlun.com.hk/attachment/201910161640028339040830 en.pdf.
- 92. Mu Yu, "Sinopec established another company! The 'two oils' speed up capturing the downstream natural gas market" (中石化又一新公司成立! 两桶油加速抢滩天然气下游市场; Zhongshihua you yi xin gongsi chengli! Liang tong you jiasu qiangtan tianranqi xiayou shichang), *The Paper* (澎湃新闻; Pengpai xinwen), August 14, 2020, https://www.thepaper.cn/newsDetail_forward_8711439.
- 93. Hou Ruining, "The 'three oils' start the battle for city gas again; Are they catfishes or barbarians?" ("三桶油" 再掀城市燃气争夺战,是鲶鱼还是野蛮人?; "san tong you" zai xian chengshi ranqi zhengduo zhan, shi nianyu hai shi yeman ren?), Interface News (界面新闻; Jiemian xinwen), August 21, 2019, https://finance.sina.com.cn/roll/2019-08-21/doc-ihytcern2466681.shtml.
- 94. Cindy Liang, "PetroChina posts 23% wider net loss in imported gas business for 2019," Platts, March 27, 2020, https://www.spglobal.com/platts/en/market-insights/latest-news/natural-gas/032720-petrochina-posts-23-wider-net-loss-in-imported-gas-business-for-2019.
- 95. This paragraph is based on Hou Ruining, "The 'three oils' start the battle for city gas again" and "PetroChina is forced to return to the natural gas downstream; city gas companies react fiercely" (中石油被迫重返天然气下游 城市燃气公司反应激烈; Zhongshiyou beipo chongfan tianranqi xiayou; chengshi ranqi gongsi fanying jilie), Caijing (财经; Caijing), June 29, 2020, https://finance.sina.com.cn/chanjing/cyxw/2020-06-29/doc-iircuyvk1037296.shtml.
- 96. This section grew out of a conversation with Michal Meidan on July 29, 2020.
- 97. Chen Aizhu, "Update 1 China utility buys first spot cargoes, uses CNOOC import terminal," Reuters, May 29, 2019, https://af.reuters.com/article/energyOilNews/idAFL4N2352CS.
- 98. Jessica Jaganathan, "Chinese LNG buyers seeking cheap cargoes ahead of summer sources," Reuters, May 22, 2020, Factiva.

- 99. Telephone conversation with Michal Meidan, July 29, 2020.
- 100. Cindy Liang and Abache Abreu, "Analysis: China's latest energy liberalization policy set to break oil and gas monopolies," Platts, June 6, 2019, https://www.spglobal.com/platts/en/market-insights/latest-news/natural-gas/060619-analysis-chinas-latest-energy-liberalization-policy-set-to-break-oil-and-gas-monopolies.
- 101. "Chinese LNG Buyer Focuses on Cheap Sport Fuel Over Contracts," Bloomberg, June 16, 2020, https://financialpost.com/pmn/business-pmn/chinese-lng-buyer-pauses-contract-talks-in-cheaper-spot-fuel-bet.
- 102. National Development and Reform Commission, "Table of natural gas benchmark city gate prices for provinces (autonomous regions and municipalities)" (各省(区,市)天然气基准门站价格表; Ge sheng (qu, shi) tianranqi jizhun menzhan jiage biao), March 29, 2019, http://www.gov.cn/xinwen/2019-03/29/5378081/files/c5c16bd8d91a46c8a7a3b65fbe597f2a.pdf; Cindy Liang, Shermaine Ang, and Eric Yap, "Analysis: Price wars rage in China's domestic LNG market as supply glut worsens," Platts, June 17, 2020, https://www.spglobal.com/platts/en/market-insights/latest-news/natural-gas/061720-analysis-price-wars-rage-in-chinas-domestic-lng-market-as-supply-glut-worsens.
- 103. Erica Downs, "The Rise of China's Independent Refineries," Center on Global Energy Policy, Columbia University, September 2017, https://energypolicy.columbia.edu/sites/default/files/CGEPTheRiseofChinasIndependentRefineries917.pdf.
- 104. Oceana Zhou, Daisy Xu, and Eric Yep, "Spotlight on Shandong: Are China's crude import quotas a boon or bane for China's independent refiners?" Platts, October 24, 2019, https://www.spglobal.com/platts/en/market-insights/latest-news/oil/102119-china-oil-quota-shandong-refineries.
- 105. Rania El Gamal, Chen Aizhu, and Min Zhang, "Saudi Aramco shifts strategy in China to boost oil sales," Reuters, March 14, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-saudi-aramco-china-oil/saudi-aramco-shifts-strategy-in-china-to-boost-oil-sales-idUSKCN1QV1JC; and Philip Vahn, Oceana Zhou, and Eesha Muneeb, "Analysis: China's Hengli, Zhejiang offer relief for Saudi Aramco's faltering sales to Asia," S&P Global Platts, July 9, 2019, https://www.spglobal.com/platts/en/market-insights/latest-news/oil/070919-analysis-china-s-hengli-zhejiang-offer-relief-for-saudi-arabia-s-faltering-crude-sales-to-asia;; Custom Statistics, https://d3.248.49.97/. See also Muyu Xu and Chen Aizhu, "China oil imports from top supplier Saudi Arabia rise 47% in 2019: customs," Reuters, January 30, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-economy-trade-oil/china-oil-imports-from-top-supplier-saudi-arabia-rise-47-in-2019-customs-idUSKBN1ZU0EH.
- 106. Chen Aizhu and Meng Meng, "No big bang, but quiet reforms reshaping China's oil and gas sector," Reuters, May 16, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-reform-energy/no-big-bang-but-quiet-reforms-reshaping-chinas-oil-and-gas-sector-idUSKCNOY22RH.
- 107. Stephen O'Sullivan, "China's Long March to Gas Price Freedom: Price Reform in the

People's Republic," Oxford Institute for Energy Studies, November 2018, https://www.oxfordenergy.org/publications/chinas-long-march-gas-price-freedom-price-reform-peoples-republic/.

108. International Energy Agency, Gas Market Liberalisation Reform, 25.

Acknowledgments

The authors thank the following people for helpful comments and conversations: Philip Andrews-Speed, Neil Beveridge, Zhouwei Diao, Wenke Han, Arthur Kroeber, Ling Yang, Michal Meidan, Stephen O'Sullivan, David Sandalow, Kevin Tu, and several anonymous reviewers.

This commentary represents the research and views of the authors; it does not necessarily

represent the views of the Center on Global Energy Policy. This work was made possible by support from the Center on Global Energy Policy. More information is available at https://energypolicy.columbia.edu/about/partners.

About the Authors

Dr. Erica Downs is a senior research scholar at the Center on Global Energy Policy. She was formerly a senior research scientist in the China Studies division of the CNA Corporation. Previously she was a senior analyst in the Asia practice at Eurasia Group, a fellow in the John L. Thornton China Center at the Brookings Institution, an energy analyst at the Central Intelligence Agency, and a lecturer at the Foreign Affairs College in Beijing, China.

Sheng Yan is a non-resident fellow at the Center on Global Energy Policy. He previously worked as a commercial manager with ConocoPhillips' Global LNG group based in Beijing and as a junior economist for the Environmental Defense Fund in New York focusing on China-related economic analysis. Sheng also has experience working for China's National Development and Reform Commission, the government agency on economic planning and regulations.



ABOUT THE CENTER ON GLOBAL ENERGY POLICY

The Center on Global Energy Policy provides independent, balanced, data-driven analysis to help policymakers navigate the complex world of energy. We approach energy as an economic, security, and environmental concern. And we draw on the resources of a worldclass institution, faculty with real-world experience, and a location in the world's finance and media capital.

Visit us at www.energypolicy.columbia.edu





f 🥑 🧿 @ColumbiaUenergy





ABOUT THE SCHOOL OF INTERNATIONAL AND PUBLIC AFFAIRS

SIPA's mission is to empower people to serve the global public interest. Our goal is to foster economic growth, sustainable development, social progress, and democratic governance by educating public policy professionals, producing policy-related research, and conveying the results to the world. Based in New York City, with a student body that is 50 percent international and educational partners in cities around the world, SIPA is the most global of public policy schools.

For more information, please visit www.sipa.columbia.edu